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Director Independence Standards 

(excerpted from the company’s proxy statement) 

 

Independence of the Board.  The NYSE has adopted independence standards for companies listed 
on the NYSE, including the Company. These standards require a majority of the Board of Directors to be 
independent and every member of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and Nominating 
Committee to be independent. NYSE standards provide that a director is considered independent only if the 
Board of Directors “affirmatively determines that the director has no material relationship with the listed 
company (either directly or as a partner, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship 
with the company).” In addition, NYSE rules currently provide that: 

• A director who is an employee, or whose immediate family member is an executive officer, of 
the Company is not independent until three years after the end of such employment 
relationship; 

• A director who receives, or whose immediate family member receives, more than $120,000 
per year in direct compensation from the Company, other than director and committee fees 
and pension or other forms of deferred compensation for prior service (provided such 
compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service), is not independent until 
three years after he or she ceases to receive more than $120,000 per year in such 
compensation; 

• A director is not independent if (A) the director is a current partner or employee of a firm that 
is the Company’s internal or external auditor; (B) the director has an immediate family 
member who is a current partner of such a firm; (C) the director has an immediate family 
member who is a current employee of such a firm and personally works on the Company’s 
audit; or (D) the director or an immediate family member was within the last three years (but 
is no longer) a partner or employee of such a firm and personally worked on the Company’s 
audit within that time; 

• A director who is employed, or whose immediate family member is employed, as an 
executive officer of another company where any of the Company’s present executives serve 
on that company’s compensation committee is not independent until three years after the end 
of such service or the employment relationship; and 

• A director who is an executive officer or an employee, or whose immediate family member is 
an executive officer, of a company that makes payments to, or receives payments from, the 
Company for property or services in an amount which, in a single fiscal year, exceeds the 
greater of $1 million or 2% of such other company’s consolidated gross revenues, is not 
independent until three years after falling below such threshold. 

To determine which of its members is independent, the Board of Directors used the above standards and 
also considered whether a director had any other past or present relationships with the Company which 
created conflicts or the appearance of conflicts. 


